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OSHTEMO CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 
 
MINUTES OF A VIRTUAL MEETING HELD JANUARY 28, 2021 

Agenda  
 
PUBLIC HEARING: SPECIAL USE – JIFFY LUBE MULTICARE – MEIJER OUTLOT 
(AMENDMENT) 
TRADITIONAL BRAND DEVELOPMENT PARTNERS, LLC, WITH CONSENT FROM 
MEIJER CORPORATION, WAS SEEKING TO AMEND THEIR SPECIAL USE AND 
SITE PLAN APPROVAL FROM THE PLANNING COMMISSION TO CONSTRUCT A 
3,020 SQUARE FOOT JIFFY LUBE VEHICLE SERVICE FACILITY NORTH OF THE 
EXISTING MEIJER GAS STATION WITHIN THE MEIJER PARKING LOT AT 6660 W. 
MAIN ST. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
A virtual meeting of the Oshtemo Charter Township Planning Commission was held 
Thursday, January 28, 2021, commencing at approximately 6:01 p.m.  
 
ALL MEMBERS WERE PRESENT 
AND WITHIN THE TOWNSHIP: Bruce VanderWeele, Chair 
     Micki Maxwell, Vice Chair 
     Kizzy Bradford 
     Deb Everett 
     Alistair Smith      
     Anna Versalle 
     Chetan Vyas 
        
 Also present were Iris Lubbert, Planning Director, James Porter, Township 
Attorney, Martha Coash, Recording Secretary and Victor Olson of Olson Design. 
 
Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance 
  
 Chairperson VanderWeele called the meeting to order at approximately 6:01 p.m. 
and invited those in attendance to join in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Approval of Agenda 
   
 Hearing no changes, the Chair let the agenda stand as published. 
 
Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of January 14, 2021 

 
The Chair asked if there were additions, deletions or corrections to the Minutes of 

the Meeting of January 14, 2021. Hearing none, he asked for a motion. 
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  Mr. Smith made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of January 14, 
2021as presented. Mr. Vyas seconded the motion. The motion was approved 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
 Chairperson VanderWeele moved to the next agenda item and asked Ms. 
Lubbert for her presentation. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: SPECIAL USE – JIFFY LUBE MULTICARE – MEIJER OUTLOT 
(AMENDMENT) 
TRADITIONAL BRAND DEVELOPMENT PARTNERS, LLC, WITH CONSENT FROM MEIJER 
CORPORATION, IS SEEKING TO AMEND THEIR SPECIAL USE AND SITE PLAN 
APPROVAL FROM THE PLANNING COMMISSION TO CONSTRUCT A 3,020 SQUARE 
FOOT JIFFY LUBE VEHICLE SERVICE FACILITY NORTH OF THE EXISTING MEIJER GAS 
STATION WITHIN THE MEIJER PARKING LOT AT 6660 W. MAIN ST. 
 

 Ms. Lubbert explained Traditional Brand Development Partners, LLC, with 
consent from Meijer Corporation, was seeking to amend their Special Use and Site Plan 
approval from the Planning Commission to construct a 3,020 square foot Jiffy Lube 
vehicle service facility north of the existing Meijer Gas Station within the Meijer parking 
lot at 6660 W Main Street.  
 
 6660 W Main Street is currently owned by Meijer Corporation. The intent is to 
split 1.4 acres from the site to allow for the construction of a 3,020 square foot Jiffy Lube 
multicare vehicle service facility. A land division application will be submitted and the 
property transferred to Traditional Brand Development Partners, LLC prior to building 
permit issuance. The original plans were approved by the Planning Commission at their 
July 30th, 2020 regular meeting. The applicant has since redesigned the site’s layout 
and requested amendment to the approved site plan. 
 
 She noted the entirety of the property in question is zoned C, Local Business 
District. Uses permitted in the C zoning district are outlined in Article 18 of the 
Township’s Zoning Code. Filling stations, carwashes, public garages or service stations, 
excluding auto body and auto paint shops are identified as Special Uses within this 
section. New construction of a Special Use requires the review and approval of the 
Planning Commission (Section 64.20).  When reviewing a Special Use there are two 
sets of criteria that need to be considered: the general Special Use review criteria 
outlined in Section 65.30 and the specific requirements for the use in question outlined 
under Section 49.70. In this case, Section 49.70 does not apply as the code does not 
contain any specific requirements for this use.  
 Ms. Lubbert provided the following analysis of the proposal against Section 
65.30. Details on the proposed changes to the previously approved site plan are noted 
in underlined italics. 
 

Section 65.30: Special Use Review Criteria 
A. Master Plan/Zoning Ordinance: The proposed use will be consistent with 

the purpose and intent of the Master Plan and Zoning Ordinance, including 
the District in which the use is located.  
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Oshtemo’s adopted Future Land Use map shows the property in question within 
a General Commercial area. The intent for the General Commercial areas is to 
“serve both the residents of the community as well as the regional market and 
transient customers. Uses like big box retail, shopping centers, and auto-oriented 
uses would be permitted in this district.” (Oshtemo Township Master Plan 
Update, page 69)  This area is intended for high density development. The 
proposed vehicle service facility meets this intent. 
 
From a zoning standpoint, the subject property is classified as C: Local Business 
District, within which vehicle service facilities are permissible with Special Use 
approval from the Planning Commission. 
 

B. Site Plan Review: The Site Plan Review Criteria of Section 64 
A site plan was provided. (evaluation under Section 64: Site Plan Review) 
 

C. Impacts: 
1. The proposed use would be compatible, harmonious and appropriate 

with the existing or planned character and uses of adjacent properties; 
meaning the proposed use can coexist with neighboring uses in a 
stable fashion over time such that no neighboring use is unduly 
negatively impacted.  
Other uses in the surrounding C zoning district include Meijer, Meijer Express 
Gas Station, OMNI Community Credit Union, Arby’s, Flagstar Bank, 
AutoZone Auto Part, Bell Tire, McDonalds, Pizza Hut, D’Nicio’s Parlour, On 
Target Guns & Gunsmithing, Hockey Services, and Menards. With two other 
vehicle service facilities already established in the area and this use being in 
accordance with both the Master Plan and the Zoning Ordinance, staff had no 
concerns that the proposed use will negatively affect neighboring uses. 
 

2. Potentially adverse effects arising from the proposed use on adjacent 
properties would be minimized through the provision of adequate 
parking, the placement of buildings, structures and entrances, as well 
as the location of screening, fencing, landscaping, buffers or setbacks.  
Staff did not foresee a significant impact of the proposed use on neighboring 
properties. The proposed site plan provides the required parking, exceeds 
minimum setbacks, and will provide landscaping.  
 
It could be argued this use utilizes an underused portion of this development, 
which if constructed would positively impact the overall area. The site in 
question is currently a portion of Meijer’s parking lot which rarely sees use. 
Meijer will be giving up 114 stalls to the proposed Jiffy Lube site. Based on 
Meijer’s approved site plan 1,255 parking spaces are needed to support it. 
The site currently has 1,456 stalls – 119% of the minimum parking space 
requirement. If the proposed site plan is approved Meijer would have 1,342 
stalls remaining – 107% of the minimum parking space requirement. To 
minimize excessive areas of pavement which detract from the aesthetics of 
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an area and contribute to high rates of storm water runoff, Oshtemo’s off 
street parking code only allows parking lots to have parking spaces totaling 
no more than 110% of the minimum parking space requirements, unless 
otherwise approved by the reviewing body (Section 52.50 (H)). This proposal 
would bring Meijer’s into compliance with the current code and improve on the 
aesthetics of the area. 
 

3. The proposed use would not be detrimental, hazardous, or disturbing to 
existing or future adjacent uses or to the public welfare by reason of 
excessive traffic, noise, smoke, odors, glare, or visual clutter.  
Staff anticipates the proposed expansion of the gas station will have no such 
negative impacts on adjacent properties. In terms of traffic, the proposed site 
plan does not introduce a new curb cut on N 9th Street but will utilize the two 
existing interior access drives. This approach will greatly mitigate any 
potential traffic disruptions to the current flow of the area. However, the two 
existing driveways to 9th Street currently have inadequate pavement 
markings. With the proposal of a new parcel and increased usage, the 
Township will require an update to the pavement markings to help with traffic 
control and safety - the outside right turn lane will be turned into a right or 
through lane. 
 
Due to the nature of the proposed use, oils and fluids from the serviced 
automobiles will need to be drained and stored. The oil and other fluids will 
not be disposed on the land, but rather stored in a steel tank until a truck 
picks up and removes the waste oil regularly. (monthly estimate) Oils and 
fluids from automobiles are considered hazardous. An Environmental Permits 
Checklist and Hazardous Substance Reporting Form  are required from the 
applicant.  
 

D. Environment: The natural features of the subject property shall only be 
cleared or altered to the extent necessary to accommodate site design 
elements, particularly where the natural features assist in preserving the 
general character of the area. 
The proposed project area is already paved; no natural features will be disturbed 
as a part of these modifications. 
 

E. Public Facilities: Adequate public and/or private infrastructure and services 
already exist or would be provided, and will safeguard the health, safety, 
and general welfare of the public.  
This property is already adequately served by public utilities and the proposed 
expansion would add little to no burden to the system. However, the retention 
pond that currently services Meijer’s, and to which this development would 
connect, has failed and needs to be fixed. The applicant has been working with 
Meijer and Township Staff to address this issue. Meijer is currently working on an 
agreement that outlines how this problem will be addressed. There is an 
understanding that at minimum Meijer’s agreement will be reviewed and 
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approved by the Township Engineer and entered into prior to a building permit 
being issued for the proposed Jiffy Lube project.  
 

F. Specific Use Requirements: The Special Use development requirements of 
Article 49.  
Article 49 of the Zoning Ordinance dictates no specific considerations for vehicle 
service facilities.  

 
Section 64: Site Plan Review 

General Zoning Compliance: 
Zoning: 6660 W Main Street is zoned C, Local Business District. All 
properties surrounding this proposed new site are also within the C 
District. The proposed vehicle service facility is a permitted as a Special 
Use within this district. 
 
Lot Dimensions: Parcels within the C, Zoning District require a minimum area of 
50,000 square feet and frontage of 200 feet (Section 50.10 (A)). The proposed 
Jiffy Lube site has over 200 feet of frontage along N 9th Street and an area of 
61,782 square feet. The proposed property exceeds the dimensional standards 
of the code. It should be noted that the area around the existing Meijer’s 
monument sign was carved out of the proposed lot so as to avoid the creation of 
an off-premise sign.  
 
Setbacks: Properties within the C District have a front yard setback of 70 feet. 
The minimum setback distance between any building and any rear or interior side 
property line shall be 20 feet or the height of the abutting side of the building at 
its highest point as measured from the grade of the property line, whichever is 
greater. (Section 50.60) The proposed building is 24 feet tall on an overall flat 
terrain, requiring a 24 foot side and rear yard setback. The newly proposed 
layout has the building, with the same footprint, oriented east to west instead of 
north to south. The building is located roughly in the same area of the proposed 
parcel. Based on the scale provided on the site plan, the proposed building is 
shown with a front yard setback of over 200 feet and over 40 feet for all side and 
rear yard setbacks.  
 
Access and Circulation 
Access: Although the proposed lot has frontage to N 9th Street the site will be 
accessed from the existing shared access drives currently utilized by Meijer’s 
and the other commercial properties in this development.  To accomplish this, the 
applicant will enter into necessary cross access easement agreements. All aisles 
within the proposed site plan will be a minimum of 24 feet wide. The proposed 
access drive has been shifted to the east side of the proposed site plan to 
provide additional distance between the entrance to this site and the shared 
access drive’s egress point onto N 9th Street. The interior aisles in the proposed 
site plan have also been redesigned so to discourage through traffic. Adequate 

CRZ 
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stacking space is provided for cars being serviced in the four service areas 
proposed onsite. 
 
Parking: Per Section 52.50 a minimum of 17 parking spaces are required with no 
more than 110% of the minimum parking spaces permitted (19 stalls). The 
applicant has decreased their proposed parking from 19 stalls to 17 stalls, 1 
being ADA accessible.  All stalls are 10 feet by 20 feet, with the ADA spaces 
being concrete, meeting Township standards.  
 
Sidewalk: Per Section 57.90 sidewalks indicated on the Township’s Non-
motorized Plan shall be installed by the developer when properties adjacent to 
planned nonmotorized facilities receive site plan approval from the municipality. 
The Township’s adopted Non-motorized Plan shows a 6-foot-wide path along this 
section of N 9th Street. With staff oversight, the applicant has coordinated with 
Meijer to come up with a plan to install sidewalk not only in front of this property 
but to provide a complete sidewalk connection along N 9th Street from W Main 
Street to Meijer’s building entrance to the north. Meijer has already installed a 
sidewalk section along the Meijer Gas Station property. The internal pedestrian 
path shows the required 10 foot easement with Oshtemo Township. The 
applicant will need to coordinate with the Township to finish necessary easement 
documents. 
 
 
Building Design 
Façade: Exterior materials for the proposed Jiffy Lube will remain the same as 
with the initial submittal. The proposed building include EIFS with a Colonial style 
stone design, Sand pebble fine finish painted EIFS, Centria Meal Vertical Rib 
Panel, with various medium bronze finishes. Overall, the elevations show a very 
attractive new facility.  It should be noted the applicant has not submitted new 
elevations as they relate to the new site layout. Elevational drawings provide for 
a visual representation of the building and do not portray the newly proposed site 
layout. The proposed signage for the site appears to meet code requirements 
and will be reviewed again if the request is approved by the Planning 
Commission when sign permit applications are submitted. 
 
Trash and Recycling Containers: The applicant is proposing to locate the site’s 
dumpster on the far north portion of the parking lot away from public view. This 
location and the proposed screening meet the requirements of code section 
53.60 Screening of Trash and Recycling Containers.  
 
Landscaping 
The applicant has provided a landscaping plan that meets Township standards 

with one exception: eight of the 10 required canopy trees must be a species 

native to Michigan. The current plan shows three native canopy trees and seven 

non-native canopy trees. A revised plan shall be required to be resubmitted for 

approval prior to issuance of a building permit. 
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Photometric Plan 
The applicant has provided a Photometric plan. Four pole mounted lights are 
proposed at 18 feet in height and 14 wall mounted lights at various locations on 
the building. Per the Township Lighting Ordinance, pole mounted lights that are 
15 to 25 feet in height shall not exceed 20,000 lumens per luminaire and shall be 
spaced a minimum of 40 feet apart. Requirements for the proposed pole fixtures 
have been met. Per the code, wall mounted lights shall not be mounted higher 
than 14-feet above grade on a building. It is unclear at what height the proposed 
wall lights will be mounted, an updated elevation or photometric plan providing 
this detail will be necessary. In addition, all luminaires are required to be cut-off 
fixtures. The wall mounted lights appear to be a mixture of cut off and not cut off 
fixtures. A revised plan addressing this issue will be required.   
 
Engineering  
Prein & Newhof, the Township’s civil engineering agent, has reviewed the project 
site plan. Overall, all onsite concerns have been addressed with the note that a 
20 foot public water easement to the Township will be required as well as an 
access easement over the final sidewalk location. However, the existing 
stormwater retention pond located north of Meijer, to which this project would be 
connected, has failed and will need to be addressed.  
 
Fire Department 
The Township Fire Marshal is satisfied with the site design. The Fire Marshal 
requested that two general requirements be added to the conditions of approval; 
these items are provided under the RECOMMENDATION section. 

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 Ms. Lubbert recommended approval of the proposed amendments to the Special 
Use and Site Plan for Jiffy Lube Multicare with the conditions outlined below. She noted 
the applicant was aware of and has agreed to address these items: 
 

1. A land division application shall be submitted and approved prior to a building 
permit being issued. 

2. The existing retention pond has failed and needs to be fixed. An agreement with 
a plan on how to address this issue shall be submitted, reviewed and approved 
by the Township Engineer, and entered into prior to a building permit being 
issued. 

3. An Environmental Permits Checklist and the Hazardous Substance Reporting 
Form shall be submitted to Planning Department and approved prior to a building 
permit being issued. 

4. Copies of the necessary recorded easements (for the public sidewalk and traffic 
circulation) shall be provided to Planning Department prior to occupancy being 
issued. 

5. A storm water connection agreement will be entered into and provided to the 
Township to permit this proposed project to connect to the existing Meijer storm 
system prior to a building permit being issued. 
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6. An updated Planning and Zoning Application shall be provided prior to a building 
permit being issued. 

7. An updated Site Plan shall be submitted to the Planning Department prior to a 
building permit being issued with the following information: 

a. The pavement markings for the two existing driveways to N 9th Street will 
be modified to help with traffic control and safety - the outside right turn 
lane turned into a right or through lane. 

b. Show the proposed setbacks of the building on the plans. The plan shall 
be updated to note that the required rear and side yard setback is 24 feet. 

c. Show the location of where the above ground and underground storage 
tanks will be on site. 

d. The applicant shall address the following items with the Township Fire 
Marshal:  

i. One key box shall be required for this facility.  
ii. Emergency Responder Radio Coverage in New and Existing 

Buildings shall be provided in all buildings in accordance with 
Section 510 of the International Fire Code and Michigan Building 
Code 2015 section 916. Update plans to include. 

8. Updated Architectural Plans shall be provided to the Planning Department prior 
to a building permit being issued. 

9. An updated Photometric Plan shall be provided to and approved by Planning 
Department prior to building permit issuance.  

10. An updated Landscaping Plan shall be provided to and approved by the Planning 
Department prior to building permit issuance.  

11. A SESC Permit will be required from the Kalamazoo County Drain Commission. 
 

 Chairperson VanderWeele thanked Ms. Lubbert for her presentation and asked 
whether Commissioners had questions for her. 
 
 Mr. Vyas asked why approval should be given before the stormwater retention 
basin problem is addressed. 
 
 Ms. Lubbert said the pond is owned by Meijer and out of the applicant’s control. 
  
 Attorney Porter added it is not unusual to provide approval with conditions. 
  
 Mr. Vyas wondered if approval is given, whether this item will be addressed prior 
to issuing a building permit.  
 
 Ms. Lubbert indicated that would be the case. 
 
 Chairperson VanderWeele confirmed there will be one left and one right/through 
lane to 9th Street, and noted there is no through lane at Menard’s currently and that it 
would be good to get the two drives lined up. 
 
 Ms. Maxwell asked if all conditions are the same as approved previously. 
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 Ms. Lubbert said there is a lot of carryover. There are a few modifications, but the 
conditions remain mostly the same. 
 
 Hearing no further questions, the Chair asked if the applicant wished to speak. 
 
 Mr. Victor Olson, Olson Design, thanked the Commission for their consideration,  
noted no objections to the conditions listed,  and said they can all be resolved. 
 
 Chairperson VanderWeele opened a public hearing, but as no one was present 
who wished to speak, he moved to Board Deliberations. 
 
 Ms. Maxwell indicated she liked the new orientation from north to south and also 
that the driveway is further away from the intersection. 
 
 Hearing no further comments, the Chair asked for a motion. 
 
 Ms. Maxwell made a motion to approve the amendments as requested to the 
Special Use and Site Plan which was originally presented and approved at the July 30, 
2020 meeting. Approval is contingent on compliance with the 11 conditions 
recommended by Staff and listed on page 8 of this document. Ms. Everett seconded 
the motion. The motion was approved unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
 The 11 required conditions are listed on previous pages 7 and 8. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
  
 Chairperson VanderWeele determined there were no members of the public 
wishing to speak and moved to the next agenda item. 
 
OTHER UPDATES AND BUSINESS 
 
 Ms. Lubbert indicated she would bring the Commission’s “to do” list from 2020 to 
the next meeting for review. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 

With there being no further business to consider, Chairperson VanderWeele 
adjourned the meeting at approximately 6:26 p.m.  
 
 
Minutes prepared: 
January 29, 2021 
 
Minutes approved: 
February 11, 2021 


